
CITY COUNCIL 
Work Session Meeting Minutes 

March 24, 2025 

Mayor Primmer called the work session meeting to order at 6:00pm. Present were Councilors Hayward, 
Roberts, McCarthy, Linton, and Kelso. Councilors Duron, Myers, and Barron were excused. City Staff in 
attendance included: City Manager Byron Smith, Assistant City Manager Mark Morgan, City Attorney Rich 
Tovey, Finance Director Ignacio Palacios, Chief Jason Edmiston, City Planner Clint Spencer, Hermiston 
Energy Services (HES) General Manager Nate Rivera, and City Recorder Lilly Alarcon-Strong. Also present 
was Student Advisor Jeanine Heredia.  

Municipal Broadband Discussion 
Hermiston Energy Services (HES) General Manager Nate Rivera gave information (PowerPoint 
Presentation) regarding: background on how the City began this digital infrastructure effort; current 
connectivity issues and needs, as well as future needs in Hermiston and the surrounding area; current 
providers in the area and what areas have coverage and what areas do not have coverage, as well as issues 
with current coverage areas to include speed and reliability; working with Strategic Networks Group (SNG) 
to assist in strategic planning and setting goals as the City investigates this potential project; and FCC 
service map discrepancies compared to the map commissioned by the City showing the FCC map does not 
meet the Mbps standards based on eCheckup speed tests. 

HES General Manager Rivera spoke regarding open access network and the at-cost business model to 
connect the City of Hermiston and Umatilla and possibly expanding to other communities in the future 
and how this infrastructure would help the community’s health services, education, small and home based 
business development; workforce development and training; explained how digital infrastructure 
networks work; pros and cons of ownership; next steps to continue this effort including presentation and 
discussion to the City of Umatilla, RFP’s, preparing business and economic plans, as well as pursuing many 
funding options; and more. 

The Council asked questions regarding potential costs associated with this project and if those costs would 
be passed down to the community as some Council members commented that they did not want to add 
any additional costs to the community. Council members spoke regarding the City previously being 
Nationally Recognized for its Cloud Coverage in the last 1990’s early 2000’s because of the Army Depot’s 
CSEPP (Chemical Stockpile Emergency Preparedness Program); and comparing this broadband project to 
previous home phone long-distance providers. 

HES General Manager Rivera answered questions stating he did not want to speculate on costs associated 
with the project until an RFP was commissioned and received, and stated the plan is to have the project 
run at-cost to build and operate without taxpayers funding the system and without the City making a 
profit in order to provide multiple affordable providers. Mr. Rivera stated this presentation was meant to 
give the Council and update on the project thus far and will return to the Council within 4-6 months after 
the RFP process for potential Council action. 

Adjournment 
Mayor Primmer adjourned the work session meeting at 6:54pm and stated the Council will take a short 
break and then convene for their regular council meeting at 7:00pm. 
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